Home > Smith, James Strudwick

# Smith, James Strudwick m

## Smith, James Strudwick

by Jean B. Anderson, 1994; Revised by SLNC Government & Heritage Library, September 2023

### 8 Sept. 1787-7 Dec. 1852



A Virtual Museum of University History," University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

[2]

James Strudwick Smith, physician and politician, was born in<u>Orange County</u> [3] of unknown parentage; he may have been the illegitimate son of <u>William F. Strudwick</u> [4], for whom the court issued bastardy charges in 1788, omitting the name of the female involved. The Strudwicks were near neighbors of the Reuben Smith family of the Hawfields. James Strudwick Smith's many-faceted career brought him both fortune and misfortune. He studied medicine with Dr. <u>James Webb</u> [5] of Hillsborough in 1810 and then, with the help of friends, completed two courses of study at the <u>University of Pennsylvania</u> [6] in the winters of 1810–11 and 1811–12 but left without pursuing a degree because of insufficient funds.

In addition to his profession as a doctor, Smith engaged in a variety of business partnerships and public service positions.

Smith entered public service as a town trustee and justice of the peace in 1811. In 1815, with a relation of his wife, he established the firm of James S. Smith and Company, a short-lived merchandising business. Smith won election as a <u>Democratic Republican</u> [7] to represent the Hillsborough district in both the Fifteenth and Sixteenth congresses (4 Mar. 1817–3 Mar. 1821). During his congressional terms he advocated for the repeal of various internal duties and opposed the tax on bar iron and distilleries. Smith tried to reform the presidential electoral procedure by giving the common man a larger share in the process. Despite his effectiveness as a worker and speaker, he was defeated in his bid for a third term.

His next business venture was with Dr. Thomas Jefferson Faddis. They started a general store in Hillsborough in 1819, but by 1824 the partnership was entirely medical and consisted of medical services and drugs. This same year Smith joined the Eagle Lodge of the <u>Masonic order</u> [8]. He was appointed to a committee to plan a building for his lodge in 1821 and laid the cornerstone of the new building as grand master of the order in North Carolina in 1822. The only known portrait of Smith hangs in this building in Hillsborough; a copy hangs in the grand lodge.

When the state of North Carolina contemplated reestablishing <u>amedical society</u> [9], Smith, hoping to be made president, applied for his diploma and paid the necessary fee. His degree was granted on 26 June 1821, and his diploma was dated 1822. In 1821 and 1822, he was elected to Hillsborough's seat in the <u>state legislature</u> [10]. Smith was elected a trustee of <u>The University of North Carolina</u> [11] in 1821 and a member of its board of visitors in 1827. As a trustee he suggested that a physician be employed and paid for by fees collected from the students; he offered himself for this post.

Smith was also a partner of Josiah Turner in a copper shop, before he sold his share of the business. Smith was chosen as a delegate to the <u>1835 constitutional convention</u> [12] and successfully advocated to end borough representation in the state legislature. His largest venture was with Thomas D. Crain in the operation of mills, distilleries, and tanyards, of which Smith became sole owner in 1836.

During these years Smith was investing heavily in land. He had received from his father-in-law large tracts in <u>Chatham</u> <u>County</u> [13], but he also bought land in Orange County, lots and houses in Hillsborough for his dwelling, office, and business operations, and over 7,000 acres in Illinois that had been granted to soldiers as bounty land. Smith ran on the Whig ticket for the Senate in 1832 and the House of Representatives in 1841. He was defeated both times.

Ill health interrupted his medical career in the late 1830s, for the newspaper in 1840 stated that he was resuming his practice but could not take night calls because of failing eyesight. His son Francis had joined him in medical practice and would take the calls that came in at night or in inclement weather.

Cultural and social organizations also interested Smith. In 1839 Smith was listed as a trustee of the <u>Female Academy</u> [14] run by the Reverend <u>William M. Green [15]</u>. In 1842 he was a co-vice-president of the Hillsborough Literary Association to promote "social intercourse and mutual improvement," the first of its kind in the state.

In 1844 Smith sat on a committee that determined the location and plan of the new<u>Orange County Courthouse [16]</u> in Hillsborough. John Berry [17]'s famous building was the result, and Smith was deputy grand master for its dedication ceremonies.

By 1845, Smith went bankrupt and was divested of all his property except what he had been able to transfer to his wife and children. In the same year, he announced that he was going to devote himself entirely to his practice. It was probably at this time, too, that he moved from Hillsborough to the Smith Level Road house outside Chapel Hill (still standing in 1978) where all his family members were to live out their lives. Records from this period also denote that Smith was an enslaver. According to the 1850 census, there were 30 people enslaved by Smith.

References from his peers at the time indicate that Smith was not well-liked.<u>Willie P. Mangum [18]</u> referred to him as the "puffing" doctor. Dr. Webb, when asked to give a deposition in a lawsuit involving Smith, was forced to admit that he would not trust him when Smith's interest was at stake. Another of his contemporaries wrote, "Can't we keep the man of many pursuits at home? . . . He is a perfect Proteus, always varying."

Smith married Delia Jones 18, the daughter of Francis and Mary Page Jones of Chatham County, 18 Oct. 1813. Smith and Jones had three children: Mary Ruffin (1814–85), Francis Jones (1816–77), and James Sidney (1819–67). All were unmarried, but both Francis Jones Smith and James Sidney Smith had children with a woman enslaved by the Smith family named Harriet. Harriet's children by the Smith brothers -- Cornelia, Emma, Annette, and Laura -- lived with their paternal aunt, Mary Ruffin Smith. Harriet and James Sidney's daughter, Cornelia, was the grandmother of <u>Dr. Pauli</u> <u>Murray [19]</u>, a lawyer, activist, priest, and author.

#### **References:**

"A Card." Hillsborough Recorder, Nov. 12, 1840. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1840-11-12/ed-1/seq-3/ [20].

Battle, Kemp P. *History of the University of North Carolina*, vol. 1. Raleigh: Edwards & Broughton Printing Company, 1907. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://archive.org/details/historyofunivers00batt/page/n7/mode/2up.</u> [21]

Cameron Family Papers, 1757-1978, Collection 00133. UNC University Libraries, Wilson Special Collections Library. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/00133/.</u> [22]

Hamilton, J. G. de Roulhac, ed. *Papers of Thomas Ruffin*, 4 vols. Raleigh: Edwards & Broughton Printing Co., 1918-1920. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://archive.org/details/papersofthomasru01ruff/page/n9/mode/2up.</u> [23]

"Hillsborough Female Academy." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Feb. 21, 1839. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1839-02-21/ed-1/seq-3/[24]</u>.

Hillsborough Recorder, Feb. 9, 1842. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023<u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042256/1842-02-09/ed-1/seq-2/</u>[25].

Hoyt, William H. ed. *Papers of Archibald D. Murphey*, 2 vols. Raleigh: E. M. Uzzell & Co. State Printers, 1914. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://archive.org/details/papersofarchibal01murp/page/n5/mode/2up</u> [26].

James S. Smith Account Books, 1822-1839, Collection 02930-z. UNC University Libraries, Wilson Special Collections Library. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/02930/.</u> [27]

James Webb Papers, 1725-1918, Collection 00760. UNC University Libraries, Wilson Special Collections Library. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/00760/.</u> [28]

"Laying the Corner Stone." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Sept. 12, 1844. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1844-09-12/ed-1/seq-3/[29]</u>. Lefler, Hugh and Paul Wager, eds. *Orange County*—1752-1952. Chapel Hill: The Orange Printshop, 1953. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://archive.org/details/orangecounty175200hugh/page/n7/mode/2up</u> [30].

Mary Ruffin Smith Papers, 1750-1904, Collection 03879. UNC University Libraries, Wilson Special Collections Library. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/03879/[31]</u>.

Murray, Pauli. Proud Shoes. New York: Harper & Row, 1956.

North Carolina 1835 Constitutional Convention. *Journal of the Convention, Called by the Freemen of North-Carolina to Amend the Constitution of the State, Which Assembled in the City of Raleigh, on the 4th of June, 1835, and Continued in Session Until the 11th Day of July.* Documenting the American South, UNC University Libraries, 2002. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://docsouth.unc.edu/nc/conv1835/conv1835.html [32]</u>.

"Obituary." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Dec. 15, 1852. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1852-12-15/ed-1/seq-3/[33].

"Obituary." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Nov. 22, 1854. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1854-11-22/ed-1/seq-3/[34].

Orange County Court Minutes, 1811, CR.073.311, North Carolina State Archives.

Orange County Deed Books, Orange County Courthouse.

Smith, James S (Strudwick). "Sale of Valuable Property." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Aug. 21, 1845. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1845-08-21/ed-1/seq-3/[35]</u>.

Smith, James S (Strudwick). "Mills and Tan Yard Still For Sale." *Hillsborough Recorder*, Nov. 6, 1845. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1845-11-06/ed-1/seq-3/[36]</u>.

Smith, James S. and Thomas J. Faddis. *Daybook, 1819–1826*. Duke University Libraries, Rubenstein Library–Library Service Center, Manuscripts.

Smith, William R. "Brief Sketch of Past Grand Master J. Strudwick Smith," *Orphan's Friend and Masonic Journal* 59 (June 15 1934).

"United States Census (Slave Schedule), 1850 ", database with images, Ancestry Library, Entry for James S. Smith, 1850. Accessed July 27, 2023 at <u>https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/discoveryui-content/view/91631476:8055</u> [37].

United States Congress. "SMITH, James Strudwick." Accessed Sept. 20, 2023, https://bioguide.congress.gov/search/bio/S000559 [38].

Wheeler, John H. *Historical Sketches of North Carolina From 1584-1851*. Philadelphia: Lippincott, Grambo and Co., 1851. Accessed Sept. 20, 2023. <u>https://archive.org/details/historicalsketch00whee/page/n9/mode/2up.</u> [39]

#### **Image Credits:**

"James Strudwick Smith (1787-1852)." The Carolina Story: A Virtual Museum of University History, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <u>http://dc.lib.unc.edu/cdm/ref/collection/vir\_museum/id/425</u> [2] (accessed April 3, 2014). [Original from the North Carolina Office of Archives and History.]

#### Subjects:

Biographies [40] Merchants [41] Physicians, Dentists, Pharmacists, and other Medical Professionals[42] Planters [43] Public officials [44] Authors: Anderson, Jean B. [45] Origin - location: Chatham County [46] Orange County [47] Hillsborough [48] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[49]

1 January 1994 | Anderson, Jean B.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/smith-james-strudwick

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/smith-james-strudwick [2] http://dc.lib.unc.edu/cdm/ref/collection/vir\_museum/id/425 [3]

https://ncpedia.org/geography/orange [4] https://ncpedia.org/biography/strudwick-william-francis [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/webb-james [6] http://www.med.upenn.edu/ [7] https://ncpedia.org/republican-party [8] https://ncpedia.org/freemasons [9] https://ncpedia.org/medical-society [10] https://ncpedia.org/general-assembly [11] https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [12] https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1835 [13] https://ncpedia.org/geography/chatham [14] https://ncpedia.org/burwell-school [15] https://ncpedia.org/biography/green-william-mercer [16] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?63515+ [17] https://ncpedia.org/biography/berry-john [18] https://ncpedia.org/biography/mangum-willie-person [19] https://ncpedia.org/murray-anna-pauline-pauli [20]

https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1840-11-12/ed-1/seq-3/ [21] https://archive.org/details/historyofunivers00batt/page/n7/mode/2up. [22] https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/00133/. [23] https://archive.org/details/papersofthomasru01ruff/page/n9/mode/2up. [24]

https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1839-02-21/ed-1/seq-3/ [25] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042256/1842-02-09/ed-1/seq-2/ [26] https://archive.org/details/papersofarchibal01murp/page/n5/mode/2up [27] https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/02930/. [28] https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/00760/. [29] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1844-09-12/ed-1/seq-3/ [30]

https://archive.org/details/orangecounty175200hugh/page/n7/mode/2up [31] https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/03879/ [32] https://docsouth.unc.edu/nc/conv1835/conv1835.html [33] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1852-12-15/ed-1/seq-3/ [34] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1854-11-22/ed-1/seq-3/ [35] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1845-08-21/ed-1/seq-3/ [36] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026472/1845-11-06/ed-1/seq-3/ [37] https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/discoveryuicontent/view/91631476:8055 [38] https://bioguide.congress.gov/search/bio/S000559 [39]

https://archive.org/details/historicalsketch00whee/page/n9/mode/2up. [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [41] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/merchants [42] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/physicians [43]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [44] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [45] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/anderson-jean-b [46] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-9 [47] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [48] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-6 [49] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no